

# MINUTES COLUMBIA ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION Tuesday, May 23, 2017 4303 Route 9

Hudson, NY 12534

A regularly scheduled meeting of the Columbia Economic Development Corporation (CEDC) Board of Directors was held at their offices located at 4303 Route 9, Hudson, NY 12534 on May 23, 2017. The meeting was called to order at 8:31 a.m. by Tony Jones, Chair.

Attendee Name	Title	Status	Arrived
Russell Bartolotta	Board Member	Excused	
Rick Bianchi	Treasurer	Present	
Jim Calvin	Board Member	Present	
Jim Campion	Board Member – Ex Officio	Present	
David Fingar	Vice-Chairman	Present	
Tish Finnegan	Board Member	Present	
Triona Fritsch	Board Member	Present	
Tony Jones	Chairman	Present	
James Lapenn	Board Member	Present	
John Lee	Board Member	Excused	
Jim Mackerer	Board Member – Ex Officio	Present	
Ed Nabozny	Board Member – Ex Officio	Present	
Michael Polemis	Board Member	Present	
Robert Sherwood	Board Member	Excused	
Colin Stair	Board Member	Excused	
Sarah Sterling	Secretary	Excused	
Maria Suttmeier	Board Member	Present	
Andy Howard	CEDC Attorney	Present	
F. Michael Tucker	President/CEO	Present	
Lisa Drahushuk	Administrative Supervisor	Present	
Martha Lane	Business Development Specialist	Present	
Erin McNary	Bookkeeper	Present	
Ed Stiffler	Economic Developer	Present	
Carol Wilber	Marketing Director	Present	

### **Minutes:**

Mr. Calvin made the motion, seconded by Ms. Finnegan to approve the minutes from the March  $28^{th}$  and April  $25^{th}$  2017 meetings. Carried.

## Chairman's Report:

Mr. Jones informed the Board, the Wick Hotel had held their groundbreaking ceremony. Mr. Tucker spoke on behalf of CEDC and had done a wonderful job of tying the pieces of the complex project together. He noted the project had involved both the City of Hudson IDA and the Columbia County IDA. The hotel would be under the Marriott's Tribute brand, making it the first flag hotel in Columbia County.

Mr. Jones informed the Board, representatives of Empire State Development had visited the County for a CFA workshop at Columbia Greene Community College. He noted the event had a good turnout with approximately two thirds from Columbia County. Mr. Jones stated Empire State Development representatives had also taken a tour of Hawthorne Valley's newest endeavor in Hudson, the sauerkraut facility. They had also visited the Hudson Opera House, and the former Allen Street School building which was being converted to film workspaces by the owners of the Basilica. Following the tour, the group had gathered at the Basilica to discuss the upcoming DRI and to identify potential projects for the application.

Mr. Jones stated the Board of Supervisors had established a public hearing regarding the Greenport sewer project. He informed the Board that the Public Service Commission had announced a public meeting regarding Fairpoint's merger with Consolidated on May 31<sup>st</sup>. He noted CEDC's contract with the County for the administration of the Hudson Valley Creamery Goat Study was nearly done.

Mr. Jones stated that two or three inquiries regarding sizable projects had been received, noting that due to the preliminary nature all inquiries would remain confidential. He announced that the Project Manager's position had been filled. He stated that Brandon Dory a recent graduate of Williams College would be joining CEDC in that capacity. He noted Mr. Dory had obtained experience in economic development while interning at the City of Troy Mayor's office.

### **President/CEO Report:**

Mr. Tucker reviewed the City of Hudson Downtown Revitalization Initiative (DRI) process for last year and the present year, outlining the information Empire State Development shared at the meeting. He noted the application for the DRI was due on June 14<sup>th</sup>. He stated the Hudson Common Council would be asked to approve a \$10,000 contribution to HDC. The money would be used to hire a consultant to develop the application and supporting documents for the submission. He requested CEDC match the City's investment with up to an additional \$10,000 contribution subject to a review of the project budget. In order to offset the CEDC contribution, the County IDA would be asked to contribute \$5,000 to CEDC.

Mr. Polemis asked if \$20,000 would be sufficient. Mr. Tucker stated he had asked other consultants if quality work could be done for that amount, and he had received a positive answer. Ms. Suttmeier asked if Mr. Tucker had reviewed the quality of the work from the chosen consultant. Mr. Tucker stated he had. Mr. Howard stated the City of Hudson had gotten in the final running the previous year with their application which had cost \$4,000. Mr. Bianchi asked if feedback on the previous year had been obtained. Mr. Tucker stated it had, noting the scoring criteria had remained the same from the previous year. Mr. Tucker stressed the importance of CEDC being an equal partner with Hudson Development Corporation in terms of partnership and demonstration to Empire State Development that the City and County are working together on the DRI. Ms. Suttmeier made a motion, seconded by Ms. Fritsch to enter into an agreement with the City of Hudson to provide up to \$10,000 in funding toward the consultant fee for the DRI subject to a review of the budget. Carried.



Mr. Tucker stated Mr. Howard was working on the Hudson Valley Creamery contract. He stated Architectural Cast Stone was moving forward and he was also working on the Ancram Opera House, Catamount and a new project in the Village of Chatham. He noted he had been contacted by a number of not-for-profits, and was working with Columbia County to help them do CFA's for the sewer expansion project.

Mr. Tucker stated he continued to meet with the proposed developer on the Rte 66/9H corridor to discuss the proposed project and it's anticipated requirements.

### Treasurer's Report:

Mr. Tucker stated total assets had increased from the prior year by \$53,000. Total income had increased and expenses had decreased compared to the prior year. Net income totaled \$40,000 for the reporting period. He noted total income for the reporting period was on target, while total expenses were below by \$33,000. He noted nearly half of that total was a savings in payroll expenses. Mr. Tucker stated that the insurance line shows an overage of \$1,000, which was a timing issue. He reminded the Board the insurance had been sent out for bids and had been awarded to a new broker at a relatively significant savings. He noted CEDC currently had \$1.4 million available to lend between the County Loan Fund and the SBA Microloan program. Mr. Fingar made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lapenn to approve the Treasurer's Report as presented. Carried.

# **Committee Reports:**

### **Executive Committee:**

Mr. Jones noted the Committee had not met since the last board meeting.

### **Governance and Nominating Committee:**

Mr. Jones noted the Governance Committee had not met since the last board meeting.

### Loan Committee:

# Central Market & Delicatessen:

Mr. Bianchi and Mr. Fingar recused themselves from the discussion due to ongoing business relationships with the involved parties.

Ms. Lane reminded the Board the Loan Committee had previously approved a \$25,000 SBA loan for the applicants. The applicants had originally requested an additional \$25,000 from CEDC. The Loan Committee had requested additional collateral due to CEDC's third position on the mortgage. Ms. Lane stated the applicants would not be pursuing the NYBDC loan, providing sufficient collateral for the Bank of Greene County and CEDC. The Loan Committee agreed to approve the loan based on the information provided.

The CEDC board agreed with the Loan Committee and recommended approval of the loan to Central Market & Delicatessen based on the Loan Committee approval. Mr. Howard noted that the Loan Committee maintained the ability to approve loans at \$25,000 and below.

### Fox and Harrow:

Ms. Lane informed the Board that Fox and Harrow, had been approved for a \$8.500 SBA loan. The principal would be growing crops on the Southwood Estate to sell to the lease holder as well as other customers.

### **Angelo's Distributing:**

After a discussion with the Loan Committee, Ms. Lane stated she had authorized a six-month deferment on the company's existing loan. The business owner was working with a consultant to find either a partner or an investor for the business.

### **Loan Status:**

Mr. Jones informed the Board the Chatham Café and Deli had closed. He informed the Board the equipment had been sold and \$1,000 of the proceeds had been applied to the SBA loan payment. Mr. Tucker and Ms. Lane are in discussions with the borrower and guarantors. Mr. Jones also noted Nancyscans was paying; Monkshood Nursery would be paying his loans in full once the property sells; and Mr. Calcagno had made a payment.

Having no other business to discuss and no public comments, a motion to adjourn was made by Mr. Calvin seconded by Mr. Fingar. Carried. The meeting was adjourned at 9:17 a.m.

Respectfully submitted by Lisa Drahushuk